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Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by PHILLIP CUFFMAN, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 28, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 2, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 8, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:
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1. Compensability of the claimant’s neck and right upper

extremity injuries on or about September 2, 2010.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from September 7, 2010, to a

date yet to be determined.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that she is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits from on or
about September 7, 2010 until a date yet to be
determined and reasonably necessary medical
treatment.  The Claimant contends that she is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fees.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that the claimant did not
suffer a compensable injury.”

The claimant in this matter is a forty-one-year-old female who

was employed by the respondent on or about September 2, 2010.  The

claimant testified that she had job duties that included filling

balloon orders, stocking the store, and putting up displays.

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant had the following

exchange on direct examination:

“Q. Did anything unusual happen to do (sic)
while you were working at the Party Place on
or about September 2 of 2010?

A. On the Thursday afternoon we were putting
up a display and I was removing a shelf about
eye level and I did pull on that and hear a
pop in my neck when I did so.

Q. And now I actually ask you specifically if
something happened on or about September 2 and
you said on a Thursday.  So if - if the
Thursday is on or about September 2, is that
the Thursday you’re talking about?
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A. Yes, sir.

Q. Okay, and you say you heard a pop?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And could you tell where the pop came from?

A. It came from back in the middle of my neck.

Q. Were you working alone or were you working
with somebody at that time?

A. Well, I was working alone.”

The claimant testified that on the day she was injured she was

scheduled to work from 10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. she recalled her

injury occurring sometime between 1:00 p.m. and 3:00 p.m.  The

claimant testified that she finished her shift and worked the

following day which would have been Friday.  She stated that on

Friday “I was in a lot of pain shooting down my neck, and shoulder

and my arm.”

The claimant also worked the following day, Saturday, although

only for two hours.  She testified that she arrived late, but that

she had called her boss, Mr. Richard Wingfield.  The claimant gave

the following testimony about her call to Mr. Wingfield and her

activities on Saturday:

“Q. When you called Mr. Wingfield on Saturday
what’d you tell him?

A. I told him that I was hurting from - I told
him that I believed that I had hurt myself
Thursday when I heard that pop in my neck and
that I couldn’t get there in time, but I would
be there.

Q. And did you in fact show up?

A. Yes, sir.
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Q. And how was your physical - you said you
only worked for a couple of hours.  What
caused you to just work a few hours?

A. He could see what kind of pain I was in and
ask and told me that I needed to go.

Q. And you left?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did you obtain any medical treatment that
day?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did you immediately go and obtain medical
treatment after you went home or was there
some time span between when you left work and
when you got medical treatment?

A. There was a time span.

Q. And what was your thinking when you left
work?

A. I just wanted to get somewhere and lay down
and try to get comfortable.

Q. Did you in fact go and lay down?

A. Yes, sir.  I did on a heating pad.

Q. Did that give you any significant relief
regarding your symptoms?

A. No.

Q. Where were you hurting?

A. My neck, shooting down my back and
shoulder, and I had numbness from my shoulder
all the way down into my hand.

Q. Later that evening did you go to the
emergency room?

A. Yes.

A three page medical record submitted by the claimant shows

that the claimant did visit the St. Edward Mercy Medical Center ER
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on September 4, 2010.  That record indicates that the claimant

“complained of neck pain, no known injury to neck also pain to

right shoulder blade.”  The report also states “right neck and

shoulder pain, onset Tuesday muscle spasms today, worse today.”

However, on the second page of that three page medical record, it

indicates that back and neck pain “started three days.”  It seems

that the medical record contradicts itself as to when the

claimant’s difficulties began.

The third page of the September 4, 2010, ER report indicated

that the claimant, on physical examination, appeared to have both

back and neck muscle spasms.  The clinical impression

During the direct examination of the claimant she gave the

following testimony regarding her visit to the ER on September 4,

2010, and the contents of that report as follows:

“Q. Now the emergency room report says that
you did not give them a history of a specific
injury.  Do you think you did or did not give
them a history of a specific injury?

A. I don’t remember them asking me that.

Q. Would you of had any reason to give them a
history of a specific injury if they did not
specifically say, were you injured somewhere?

A. No.

Q. What do you recall them asking you?

A. Why I was there.

Q. And why were you?

A. Because I was in excruciating pain.
Couldn’t feel anything from my shoulder down.

Q. Did you tell them when the pain started?



6

A. Yes.

Q. Did you tell them when it got worse?

A. Yes.

Q. Did you tell them what part of your body it
involved?

A. Yes.”

On September 6, 2011, the claimant again visited the St.

Edward Mercy Center ER.  The claimant complained of neck pain and

right shoulder pain.  The claimant also complained of pain and

numbness in her right arm and fingers.

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant testified on

direct examination that she was fired by her boss.  A portion of

that testimony is as follows:

“Q. On the 8th Mr. Wingfield ended your job.
Tell me about that conversation.

A. I went - he called me to the office as soon
as I got there and he - he told me that it
wasn’t working out and that my work
performance wasn’t up to par.”

On September 9, 2010, the day following her termination with

the respondent, the claimant went to see a chiropractor at Balkman

Clinic.  The medical records from that visit, in part, states,

“Pain between shoulders right arm is numb and stabbing pain, she

can’t raise her head.”  The medical record further states, “Ongoing

since Thursday afternoon.  While she was lifting and pulling

shelves at work.”  This is the first occasion in any medical record

that indicates the claimant told a medical care giver that she was

injured at work.
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On September 11, 2010, the claimant again reported to the St.

Edward Mercy Medical Center ER.  She again complained of

difficulties with her right shoulder, right arm, and neck.  During

her visit to the ER the claimant was instructed to follow up with

a primary care physician.

On October 1, 2010, the claimant reported to Southpointe

Family Practice in Fort Smith, Arkansas.  The History of Present

Illness portion of the report from that visit states, in part:

“The onset was 1 month ago.  Level of severity
is severe.  Trauma was due to work injury on
09-02-2010.  Location is right neck.  The
second location is right arm.  There was
radiation to and right arm.  The patient
describes it as aching.  It occurs constantly.
The problem is aggravated by movement.”

At that visit, Dr. Joshua Clark recommended the claimant undergo an

MRI of her cervical spine.  At the time of the hearing in this

matter, an MRI had not been performed on the claimant.

On October 13, 2010, the claimant again visited St. Edward

Mercy Medical Center.  At that time, the claimant complained of

neck and shoulder pain.  She was given prescriptions and placed in

a soft neck collar and discharged home.

The central issue in this matter is whether the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to her neck and right upper

extremity on or about September 2, 2010.  It is the claimant’s

burden to prove that her injuries are compensable.  In order to do

so, she must first prove the existence of objective medical

findings of injury.  Here, the claimant is able to do so through

the September 4, 2010, medical record from St. Edward Mercy Medical
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Center’s ER.  That report notes the existence of muscle spasms in

the claimant’s neck and back.

However, the claimant must also prove a causal connection

between the objective medical findings and the alleged work related

injury she claims occurred on or about September 2, 2010.

I find that the claimant is unable to make the required causal

connection in this matter.  The respondents in this matter called

Betty Wells as a witness.  Ms. Wells had owned the respondent’s

business for eight years prior to March 2010.  After the sell of

the business to the respondent, Ms. Wells agreed to stay on as an

employee to assist in the new owner’s transition.  Ms. Wells’

credibly testified that she has no ownership interest in the

respondent’s business and no personal relationship with the current

owner of the respondent business.

At the hearing, Ms. Wells credibly testified about a

conversation she had with the claimant regarding her neck

difficulties as follows:

“Q. Alright, now did you notice at some point
Ms. Rogers appear to be in any sort of
physical distress?

A. Yes.  She came in one morning and she was
real stiff.

Q. Would this have been following what you’ve
talked - heard discussed today, the boxes and
so forth?

A. I’m going to say so.  I don’t remember
exactly what day and the timeframe with all of
it, but I’m going to say it was probably the
day after.

Q. Alright, tell me what happened.
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A. Well, she came in the back room and I was
working on the computer and trying to put up
costumes and inventory into the computer and I
ask her if she was okay and she told me about
her neck.  And I said, did you do it here and
she told me no.  Because if I still owned the
store I would of made a note of it or I would
of wanted to have a record of someone if they
got injured.  And but she told me no she
didn’t do it there.  And I told Mr. Wingfield
about it later on.  Now I don’t know if he
made a note of it or not.”

On cross examination, the claimant was asked about her memory

regarding a conversation with Ms. Wells about her physical

condition as follows:

“Q. Okay, now when you came in the day
following this happening, do you recall Ms.
Wells talking to you about what might be wrong
or inquiring about your physical condition?

A. The Friday I came in after that?

Q. Huh uh or -

A. I don’t recall.  I don’t.  I don’t recall.

Q. Alright, were you at the time, the next day
when you came in, did you complain to anyone
of experiencing pain?

A. Yes.

Q. Who was that?

A. I believe there were two girls working with
us that day, but I can’t say for 100%
certainty that I told them exactly what I’d
done that I was just in a lot of pain.

Q. Okay, and what that, I mean, were you
physically restricted with what you could do
that Friday?

A. Absolutely.

Q. Alright, and so if Ms. Wells testifies that
she ask you about your condition would you
have any reason to disagree with that?
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A. I don’t believe so.”

The claimant’s attorney called the claimant as a rebuttal

witness and addressed her memory of any conversation with Ms. Wells

as follows:

“Q. Did the conversation that Ms. Wells just
testified about take place?

A. Not that - I don’t recall it.

Q. Well, wouldn’t you recall it if it took
place?

A. I would think so.

Q. Well, do you not know whether you would
recall it?

A. I would recall it if it happened.

Q. Well, that was my question.  Did the
conversation take place?  Did you ever tell
her that you didn’t hurt your neck at work, is
my question?

A. No.

Q. So did the conversation take place?  She
says you told her that.

A. No, I don’t recall that conversation.”

I find credibility in Ms. Wells’ testimony that the claimant

told her this was not a work injury.  Ms. Wells’ testimony is also

consistent with medical records that make no mention of a work

related injury until after the day the claimant was terminated from

her employment with the respondent.  The very first medical record

from September 4, 2010, states, “No known injury to neck.”

It is the claimant’s burden to prove her case.  Here, she has

failed to do so.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 2, 2011, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 8, 2011, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

the existence of objective medical evidence regarding her neck and

upper right extremity.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury to her neck and

right upper extremity on or about September 2, 2010.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


